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Village Caucus Meeting – October 1, 2013 

Northfield Village Caucus 
 

October 1, 2013 
 

 
The meeting was called to order at Clarkson Park by Tracey Mendrek, Chair at 7:00 pm. 
  
Caucus Members present at the meeting were: 
 
Ken Bley   Finley Maxson 
Jennifer Bishop-Jenkins  Tracey Mendrek 
Thomas Bolling   Bobbie Moore 
Al Chircop   Jerry Mulick 
David Detlefsen   Keith Reed 
Jonathan Don   Tom Terrill    
Kathy Estabrooke  Crickett Trutter-Hauf 
Ruth Lucchesi   David Woodyatt  
 
Guests: 
 
Stacy Sigman Village Manager 
John Gregorio Village Trustee 
Dan Castino Resident 
 
 
Tracey presented the agenda.  Al Chircop moved to approve, Jerry Mulik seconded.  Agenda was 
unanimously approved. Tracey then presented the minutes from the previous meeting.  Keith 
Reed moved to approve, Ruth Lucchesi seconded.  Agenda unanimously approved.    
  
Tracey introduced Stacy Sigman.  Stacy stated that she would like to give us the highlights of the 
Village.  She began with Willow Road.  The Willow Road project has been broken down into 5 
phases.  1st phase is to move the utilities, 2nd phase is to build out the north side of the road, 3rd 
phase is to build out the south side of the road, 4th phase is the addition of the medians and the 
5th side is the finishing touches (landscaping). 
 
The project from Sunset Ridge west, is on schedule and might be finished yet this year.  The 
bridge has had several issues.  The current issue is AT&T cables are in the way of the new 
sanitary main and sewer.  When installing the new cables the encountered asbestos piping.  They 
are in the process of getting bids for their removal.   
 
The storm sewer project started today (Oct 1). 
 
The portion of the road east of the river has a Nicor conflict.  The intersection will need to be 
shut down for 5 days.  The gas main is shallow and will need to be moved.  We need to be 
watchful of detours as they work through the utility issues.  Most closures should be limited to a 
week.  Some will be as long as 3 weeks. 
 
Jonathan Don asked do we have direct contact with the Contractor.  Stacy answered that we do 
not. 
 
John Gregorio stated he is disappointed that no one seems to be working.  He has been receiving 
many calls on this issue.  He explained that there is a $300,000 change order going through the 
system and once that is approved he believes we will see them kick into gear. 
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Dave Detlefsen was wondering why the closure, west of Willow and why is no one working on 
that project.  Stacy answered that project isn’t part of our scope but she was attending a 
meeting the next day and would try to get an answer. 
 
The discussion then turned to the storm water project.  The installation of 5-1/2 miles of storm 
water sewers is being installed; 3 miles as part of the Willow Road project, 2-1/2 miles of Village 
tie in. 
 
The mains on Churchill and Bosworth are under the road so no trees were damaged during 
installation. 
 
Water is all set in this area.  However, there is a water pressure issue. This could be because the 
connection from Winnetka is not connected under the bridge.  The project should wrap up before 
winter. 
 
Ken Bley asked if we would be adding more water to the river.  Stacy stated that we will be 
adding more water to the river but we will be moving water in a “more civilized” way.  The pipe 
capacity to the river is more than we need - Our own “deep tunnel” project. 
 
The discussion then moved to the Kraft renovation.  They are adding space for a capacity of 
2,200 employees.  This is an extra 1,000 people added to the mix.  They will be shopping in the 
area, eating in the area, etc. 
 
Update on the new businesses: PC Nation is up and running.  They have a wonderful retail floor 
which is fun to visit. 
 
Blue Pearl Emergency Veterinary Clinic is opened and is a wonderful gateway to our Village. 
 
1900 Willow under construction.  They plan to be under roof with interior work to start in 
December.  Their plan is to open early spring.  There are 4 Sushi restaurants looking at the space 
and one woman’s boutique. 
 
Shred 415 and a specialty meat shop (which was approved by the Planning and Zoning 
Commission last night) are occupying the space vacated by Capriccio’s restaurant. 
 
Northfield has the lowest un-occupancy rate on the North Shore. 
 
Stacy then turned the meeting over to John Gregorio who stated that he has been a Trustee for 
5 months.  He stated that Stacy and her staff are dedicated and doing an excellent job. 
 
He believes the Trustees are a good and intelligent board and one that works well together.  He 
stated that the Village is doing well, but is not without challenges.  He believes their job is to 
focus on core objectives and funding them. 
 
He believes the Village’s biggest achievement is receiving their AAA bond rating.  There are only 
12 in Illinois. 
 
The Village recently passed a Property Maintenance Code which is a positive step to code 
enforcement; a formal way to protect property values. 
 
Tracey asked, what is the procedure?  Stacy stated that the procedure would not change.  The 
procedure is to work with the property owner first.  Create a plan then follow up in a week of the 
violation.  If the violation continues after the warning, a ticket will be issued and local 
adjudication.  The difference is that the code is clearer. 
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Stacy stated that foreclosures are another story because it’s not always clear who is the rightful 
owner of the property.   
 
Keith Reed asked how many foreclosures does Northfield have?  Stacy stated that it’s just shy of 
20.  Some still occupied.  5-6 abandoned.   
 
Tom Terrill stated that if we know where mortgages are being collected that bank is responsible.  
Stacy stated that she agree, but 1/3 of the time we get no response at all from the bank. 
 
Bobbie Moore asked to change the focus and stated that there are so many dead trees on private 
properties that are not being removed.  Stacy said that the Village is taking charge through the 
Planning Department’s Linnea O’Neill.  The Code reads if the tree can cause disease to another 
tree or if it can be dangerous, then 95% of the time they will remove it. 
 
John Gregorio stated that they have had success with the intergovernmental agreements.  A 
perfect example is we purchased a ladder truck to share with the Village of Glenview.  The truck 
cost $800,000.  Glenview has the new truck.  We received their old truck and sold our old truck 
for $300,000. 
 
John then turned the discussion to the subject of Walmart requesting to build a superstore in 
Northbrook.  This has become a very urgent matter.  The impact to us (Northfield and its 
residents) is large.  There have been several Public Hearings in Northbrook.  The atmosphere is 
95% opposed.  The argument of those in favor is tax revenue.  
 
Northfield residents have rallied.  Posting NO WALMART signs and attending the meetings.  The 
best thing Northfield residents can do is to support the public pressure and support the legal 
team financially.   
 
One of the major issues is traffic.  Not just the volume of traffic (an estimated 6,000 cars) but 
also the type of traffic (large semis).  Traffic studies of Skokie Blvd and Dundee are a disaster.  
Sunset Ridge Road was not designed to handle this type of traffic.  Voltz Rd is the only “west 
out” between Willow and Dundee and is not a main thoroughfare.   
 
It is documented that where Walmart’s are constructed in residential areas the property values 
decrease.  Walmart brings an element of criminal activity; 200 calls per year. 
 
Walmart’s MO is to wipe out competition.  We need to protect our Northfield businesses. 
 
John continued by telling us that our Village President, Fred Gougler, wrote a letter to the Village 
President of Northbrook and to all Illinois legislators (See Exhibit I attached) stating our position. 
 
The occupants of the office buildings on Skokie Blvd have written letters of opposition as well. 
 
John has talked to the Northfield Village Attorneys and attorneys at his law firm.  Nothing can be 
done legally until an official decision is made by Northbrook.  The best for all concerned would be 
if Northbrook’s Zoning Commission denies Walmart’s request. 
 
The next Public Hearing is October 23rd 7 pm at Glenbrook North High School’s Center for the 
Performing Arts.  (See Flyer – Exhibit II attached). 
 
Tom Terrill asked when do you see a decision?  John stated that it is still up in the air. 
 
Stacy stated that it would be easy for Northbrook to say no.  The property is not zoned for a 
Walmart.  It’s not in Northbrook’s development plan and it would take a special use and 
variations to comply. 
 



4 
Village Caucus Meeting – October 1, 2013 

Ken Bley - Has anyone spoken to our Chamber of Commerce?   I wouldn’t bet on the life of 
Dominick’s with a Walmart down the street. 
 
Tracey stated that any concerned Caucus Member can make a motion if they so desire. 
 
Tom Terrill made the motion, State ye or nay to having a Walmart in Northbrook. 
 
Keith stated that he would feel better is we went to all our neighbors to see how they felt. 
 
Bobbie stated that she knows exactly how her neighbors feel. 
 
Dave Detlefsen stated that he doesn’t want it built there, but if it were, he would shop there. 
 
Bobbie stated although it may not impact you, I would hope that you could support your east 
side neighbors. 
 
Ken amended the motion (See Exhibit III) 
 
Discussion ensued regarding Walmart’s employee base, their integrity, a no win for the 
community. 
 
Bobbie asked what to do with the motion on the table. 
 
Keith called the motion.  A vote was taken.  The motion was unanimously approved with a 16-0 
vote. 
 
John stated that he and Village are working another angle.  Tonnage or weight limit on Sunset 
Ridge.  They’ve contacted the County.  The County is looking into it.  The key is based on 
capacity of the bridge.  However, the bridge can handle the tonnage. 
 
John stated that this is challenging but not impossible. 
 
Keith thanked Stacy for the reinstitution of the Village Tree Program. 
 
Tracy asked for more questions, seeing none she thanked Stacy and John for their insight and 
their time. 
 
Tracey stated that we have caucus business to attend to so let’s get started. 
 
Ruth Lucchesi - Financial  
 
Ruth stated that there is no change in our financial status, but again reminded us that we are 
severely underfunded for a survey. (Exhibit IV) 
 
Dave asked how many pieces of mail do we receive in our post office box?  He felt the PO Box is 
an extravagance we just don’t need. 
 
Ruth explained that it’s a good idea to have it.  It gives us presence and gives us an address.  
$77.00 is hefty but worth it.  Ruth confessed that there is a penalty in that amount for not paying 
the yearly fee on time.  She professed to do better. 
 
Keith Reed – Membership 
 
Keith introduced Danny Castino 125 Eddy Lane as a potential new member.  Danny comes highly 
recommended. 
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Danny will decide if the caucus is an undertaking he is interested in taking. 
 
Tracey – Caucus Overview Document 
 
Tracey introduced the Caucus Overview Document that was emailed to each member prior to 
tonight’s meeting.  The document describes the two main functions of the Caucus, the structure 
of the Caucus and gives an overview of each of the committees and Officer Positions. (Exhibit V) 
 
Tracey stated that the current officers are at the end of their term and we are looking for 
members to serve as officers. 
 
She also stated that the membership should be canvassing our neighbors looking for candidates 
for Village Trustees.  We will also need to slate a Village President this cycle.   
 
We also need to familiarize ourselves with the current Caucus Platform.  The Caucus Platform is 
the interpretation of our resident’s thoughts and concerns conveyed to us through the survey.  If 
we determine that a survey is not needed this cycle, it is hard to change the platform but not 
impossible. 
 
Frank Charhut, our Finance Chairman will be busy since it is strategic planning time at the 
Village.   
 
Tracey then asked for any additional business.  The discussion turned back to Walmart.  It was 
decided that it is logical to make a statement to Northbrook Village Board.  We should also post 
our position on the Caucus website, through a press release to all local newsprints.  As residents 
we should consider placing current No Walmart sign in our front yards 

 
Dan Castino said that he didn’t know anything about Walmart before this meeting tonight.   
 
Tom Terrill stated we should authorize our officers to take any and all steps in stating the 
resolution we just passed.  
 
Al Chircop stated that Ken needs to draft the resolution as presented and we need to identify 2-3 
people who can put together a communication to go along with it.  Ken Bley, Al Chircop, Jennifer 
Bishop-Jenkins and Tracey Mendrek will draft the communication.  It will then be emailed to all 
Caucus members so everyone has a copy of exactly what transpired here tonight. 
 
Dave Detlefsen asked if it is part of our charter to make Northfield residents aware of the 
Walmart issue or is it the Village’s responsibility.  It was decided that we are a small community 
and it is everyone responsibility to make sure all residents are aware of the issue that pertain to 
the Village. 
 
Tracey asked again if there was any more additional business.  With no additional business at 
hand she asked for a motion of adjournment.  Bobbie Moore made a motion to adjourn.  Jerry 
Mulick seconded.  The motion was approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:45pm. 
 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
Kathleen A. Estabrooke 
Secretary – Northfield Village Caucus 
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